Minutes of the GDAA Meeting, January 13, 2009
Attendees: Dean Calarco, Lynn Connolly, Chris DeJarlais, Alana Lerner, 
Debra Holcomb, Alexandra Ioanoveich, Nancy Newman Ann Nguyen, Jenta Shen, 
David Shewmake and Art Strosberg  
The meeting was called to order at 6:05 PM by President Art Strosberg.  This was 
followed by introduction of the attendees and Lynn Connolly, a new Board member. 
A motion to approve the minutes was made by Alana Lerner and seconded by Chris DesJaia.  The minutes were approved.  

Membership and Finance Reports: Nancy Newman indicated that, to date, the GDAA has six Lifetime Memberships and 78 Annual Memberships in FY 08 – 09.  This represents a significant decrease from FY 2007-2008, but the second of three solicitation, during 2009, is due to go out this month.  The good news is that we have $51,202 in our bank accounts.  In addition, a $5,000 gift was recently made in honor of Jenta Shen by the Lawrence Israel Family Foundation and a separate gift fund has been established for that.
Alumni Regent’s Report:  David Shewmake reported that at the last AAUCSF meeting an excellent presentation was given by Mark Laret regarding the future building at Mission Bay.  However, current economic climate may impact current efforts.  The last Regents Meeting focused on the California budget, which is being hit right and left.  A special meeting will be held on January 14th to consider a decrease in student admissions at the undergraduate level as well as a freeze on salaries of the top 185 people.  Faculty salaries are expected to remain constant.  It is expected that a 9% increase in fees will occur for professional and graduate students.  David briefly discussed the Advisory Committee regarding the search for the next Chancellor.  President Yudof would like to have the new UCSF Chancellor named by March or April.  Chris contributed that she felt strongly that a Postdoctoral Fellow should be on the committee.
Dean’s Report:  Dean Calarco indicated that fortunately <10% of UCs support comes from the State, but some Graduate Fellowships do come from State funds. Chancellor Bishop is unwilling to commit funding which is putting a hardship on Graduate admission.  In the past the Chancellor regularly committed $500k – 1M.  Along with Chris, the Dean is working on a grant to support minority graduate students (there has been a 13% decrease in NIH funds).

Assistant Dean’s Report:  Chris DesJarlais indicated that we are currently in a “sunshine period” with the UAW and its unionization of the postdoctoral fellows.  She briefly mentioned that in general their major document (to be issued shortly) follows the UC policy for the Postdocs.  The UAW does have specific statements that it would like to see added about vacations, layoffs and grievance procedures, child care, legal advice, etc.  UCOP is assembling teams of Postdocs to be involved in extensive negotiations to begin February 5th and occurring 2 full days every other week, alternating between Northern and Southern CA.  Postdocs will clearly cost labs more.

GSA Report:  Alana Lerner reported that the Career and Research Days are set to go with the main speaker being Marcus Levine VP of Genentech.  The Mentoring Night dinner scheduled for Feb 19th has been planned and has sufficient alumni.
PSA Report:  Alexandra Ioanoveich indicated that the PSA has selected its Mentoring Awardee.  She also indicated that on Friday the PSA will have a retreat to discuss goals.  The virtues of having a second Mentoring Dinner Night that would combine Graduate Students and Postdocs was discussed and it was concluded that it would be best to have a Mentoring Dinner Night solely for Postdocs.  This event will be occur in September.  Alana indicated that the GSA is willing to supply its list of Alumni and we also concluded that it would be useful to approach Gail Schechter to obtain the names of additional alumni who she has been involved with.

Alumni Services:  Debra Holcomb informed us that there is currently no update regarding alumni representation on the Foundation Board.  She indicated that benefits will definitely be made more transparent and briefly mentioned some of these, e.g. free email, access, access to UC libraries, fitness center discounts, links to job listings, etc.
New Business: Discussion of the special gift to UCSF in honor of Jenta Shen and to be used for UCSF Graduate students.  While a number of ideas were mentioned, Jenta indicated that he felt the money should be used for GD students in a more general manner at this time and that it would be really nice to enhance the welcoming GD student orientation/event party and the commencement exercises.  It is likely that 50% of the gift will be used during 2009 and the remainder in 2010. 
Old Business: (1.) Nancy reported that we now have 1250 email addresses that are clearly up-to-date; although we have a total of some 4300 graduates and some information on the remaining 3050 (i.e. beyond the 1250), information on that group is questionable.  Jenta raised the desirability of having a Directory of Graduate Division Alumni.  Debra indicated that the Harris organization (that retrieved the 1250 emails) could readily put together such a Directory, but the costs of doing so are in question.  (Perhaps we can look into this a little further and continue discussion at our next meeting.)
(2.) Art discussed contacting graduate student officers who had been provided hoods and complimentary memberships but who had not joined the GDAA.  Ann, Jenta and Chris volunteered to contact these individuals and each received individual profiles.  Art will contact the remainder and try to influence them to join the GDAA as well as learn of any opposition to joining.   Art will write a script that each of the people contacting may use via email and/or phone.  Nancy will forward the latest alumni benefits review brochure for reference during the calls. 
The next meeting date will be Tuesday, April 7th.
The meeting was adjourned at 8:15 PM.
Minutes submitted by Art Strosberg and Nancy Newman 

